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3:01:18 Cesia Kingston was born in Lodz, Poland to middle class 
business family; two sisters and two brothers. The family valued 
education. She was sent to private school. 
 
2:00 She was 13 1/2 when the war broke out. The family was on 
vacation in the country. Cesia Kingston's initial reaction to the 
radio announcement was one of pleasure that her vacation would be 
extended. 
 
2:50 Lodz was taken by the Germans without a struggle. Beatings 
started right away. Her father was beaten without provocation while 
walking down the street. 
 
3:28 Jews were forced to wear yellow stars. The family tried to 
lead a semblance of normal life. 
 
4:38 Rumors of the ghetto. German soldiers came to apartment, 
kicked her mother in the stomach. They were given 20 minutes to 
vacate the apartment and the business. 
 
6:28 In the Ghetto there were 160,000 Jews in one-and-a-half square 
miles. Their family of eight people lived in one room. 
 
7:00 Schools were opened until 1941 and she was happy to be in 
school. Everybody was interested in and talked about politics. They 
talked about books, theater, recited poetry in order to keep their 
sanity. Her youngest brother was taught for his bar mitzvah. 
 
8:00 In 1941 Jews were ordered to appear for inspections. People 
rubbed red paper onto their cheeks to appear younger. 
 
8:40 When the children and old people were sent away, her mother 
went into the paddy wagon to stay with her youngest sister, nine 
months old. In order to quiet the commotion caused by taking the 
children, the Germans gave out extra food. 
 
10:15 Cesia Kingston's mother offered a German soldier a jewel to 
let her and her baby go. In fact, she had none, but after he 
followed her she kissed him and thanked him for saving two lives. 
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11:30 Everybody had to work. Cesia Kingston worked in a factory 
making leather into saddles and knapsacks. Her hands were always 
bleeding. Her brother helped her after his quota was completed. 
Cesia Kingston was still full of hope. 
 
12:35 Cesia Kingston transferred to paper factory making sacks for 
flour and salt. She helped to organize a sick committee where 
healthy workers covered for those who were sick. On her day to 
deliver soup to the sick, she had to pass by the body of a dead 
child to reach the father, himself almost dead, but still with 
hope. 
 
14:28 An epidemic of typhus and scarlet fever killed one quarter of 
the population. Food was flour mixed with ground glass, rotten 
potato peels. Cesia Kingston tried to plant seeds, but it was 
bitter cold and nothing grew. 
 
16:10 Cesia Kingston's grandmother, who was bedridden, crocheted 
for Germans. Her mother worked in a shoe factory. In the beginning 
her father was offered a job as a policemen but he refused. With no 
other job, he pulled wagons, like a horse. Later, he worked in a 
factory. 
 
17:30 A friend kept her dead mother at home for eight days in order 
to get her food. People were so hungry. 
 
18:10 People volunteered to go to what they believed were labor 
camps. Occasionally postcards were received from Auschwitz saying 
that it was a labor camp. 
 
18:30 The ghetto consisted of two parts connected by a bridge. It 
was surrounded by barbed wire, dogs and guards. Poles, riding in 
the electric cars, would see the Jews and stick out their tongues 
and make faces. 
 
19:30 Cesia Kingston read to her baby sister and told her stories 
of a better life. The family took special joy in her (Hadassah). 
Hadassah was gassed at Auschwitz before her fourth birthday. 
 
21:50 Cesia Kingston's family were ardent Zionists. Owning a radio 
was punishable by death. Still, her father managed to listen at 
friends. He remained hopeful. 
 
23:40 In 1944 the decision was made to liquidate the Ghetto. 
Volunteers were now not enough. There were round ups at machine gun 
point. 
 
24:45 Cesia Kingston met Rumkowski at the paper factory. He singled 
her out and awarded her a two week stay at a ghetto resort called 
Tyme(?). Her parents did not want her to go. They thought she was 
too young, since boys and girls lived there together. In exchange, 
Rumkowski offered her one week's work in a bakery where she was 
able to eat as much bread as she wanted and to smuggle some home. 
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26:20 Cesia met Rumkowski's sister who taught English. 
 
27:10 Cesia Kingston's opinion of Rumkowski was that someone had to 
be the leader of the Jews. She remembered another leader who did 
not want to give the children up, but he was sent away. 
 
28:16 A friend saved her 70-year old mother by hiding her in a 
wagon holding human waste (1941). 
 
29:30 In August 1944 Cesia Kingston's father was picked up on the 
street on his way to a friend's to listen to the radio. When his 
children found him at the railroad station he told them to go back 
to be with their mother. 
 
30:12 She and a friend used to check other apartments after each 
raid. After one such raid, Cesia went to her friend's apartment and 
found the table set with food still hot. The family had been taken 
away while they were eating. Although she tried to, Cesia was not 
able to swallow a piece of potato from a plate. She left the food. 
 
31:40 Germans came to the apartment below Cesia Kingston's. Cesia 
wanted to leave, but her mother said she couldn't leave Cesia 
Kingston's grandmother. Her grandmother had been sick and in bed 
for one year. By a small miracle her grandmother dressed and walked 
with them to the station. It was one of the last raids in the 
Ghetto. 
 
33:50 After five to six days on the train they arrived at 
Auschwitz. Half of the people in the train were dead. All they 
heard were guards screaming "Schnell, Rauss!" 
 
34:50 A young man approached her sister who was very pretty and 
told her that if she wanted to stay with her mother her mother had 
to give up her baby. 
 
35:25 They did not understand what was going on. Her mother 
couldn't leave her baby and they and her younger brother, who 
looked young for his age (14 years old), stayed together. 
 
37:25 Cesia Kingston saw a sign "Arbeit Macht Frei" and felt 
hopeful that she would work hard and see her mother again. 
 
37:50 She and her sister were sent to showers. Afterward she could 
not recognize her sister. Everything seemed to be done to 
dehumanize them. Everything happened so fast. 
 
39:12 The young man waited for her sister and gave her a pair of 
shoes. She was the only one among hundreds to have a pair. 
 
39:30 They stayed in a barrack with cement floors, five in a 
row. There was no room to lay down. She would dream that she could 
unscrew her legs at night and hang them from the ceiling. 
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39:50 They were given no work. Volunteers would sing or recite 
poems. 
 
40:30 Everything was done in groups of five. One tin bowl fed five 
hungry women. 
 
41:00 Sometimes for no reason no rations were given for up to two 
days. A girl stole a clove of garlic. They made her eat a pound as 
punishment. She died. 
 
41:35 A favorite punishment was to make the women kneel in wet clay 
outside the barrack, with hands held above their heads. 
 
42:00 A woman threw herself at the electric wire. A German guard 
who saw her, had her revived. They thought he had some humanity. 
But he sent her to the gas chamber. She was not allowed to die in 
her own way. 
 
42:30 There were selections every day. Cesia Kingston still didn't 
believe there were gas chambers; she was optimistic and naive. 
 
43:10 Rosh Hashanah 1944 she heard that her father had been 
selected to go the gas chamber. He could not pass selection because 
of the welts on his body. He had been interrogated and beaten in 
the Ghetto by Criminal Politzer. 
 
44:00 She and her sister spent six weeks in Auschwitz. People were 
surprisingly compassionate and helpful to each other. 
 
45:00 Yom Kippur 1944 she and her sister were among a group of 
girls selected to leave Auschwitz. Their train stopped in a forest 
where there were newly erected barracks. They were able to shower 
with hot water and change and thought that they must have come to 
heaven. Twenty minutes after they lay down to sleep they were 
marched outside and left out in the rain for 24 hours. Many died. 
 
47:00 They were put back into cattle cars. They arrived in 
Stuthoff(sp?) a living hell. They were supposed to die there from 
poisoning, starvation and epidemics. They were marched out at four 
AM every morning and waited until nine o'clock to be counted. 
 
48:36 On November 24, Hadassah's birthday, she gave a slice of 
bread to a girl of ten, hoping that someone would remember her 
sister and be kind to her in the same way, the girl refused the 
bread and asked for water--but not a cup of water--she wanted water 
to flow over her whole body. The girl died during the night. 
 
50: 10 She and her sister and two friends were helped by a woman 
that Cesia Kingston had helped in the Ghetto. They were able to 
sleep in part of the barrack that held 50 people instead of 400. 
They talked about books, plans for after the war and recited poetry 
to keep their sanity. 
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51:35 In December 1944 Cesia Kingston was delirious with typhus. 
She was too weak to kill the lice and gave them to her sister to 
put into a tin can. 
 
52:50 In January the Russians were advancing. They were selected to 
leave the camp, and were told to march. The Germans planned to 
abandon the camp. 
 
53:30 She begged her sister to go without her because she felt so 
weak. Her sister said that they must stay together and gave her her 
shoes. 
 
54:10 Cesia Kingston was given something special to help her 
survive by a friend in the camp. She thought it would be a jewel, 
but it was a small piece of soap. 
 
55:22 The walk was worse than anything that they had experienced 
until then. Temperatures were below zero and if you slipped they 
shot you. A woman sat by the side of the road holding her frozen 
daughter, trying to warm her. No food or shoes. 
 
57:54 They were taken to a boat for three days, squeezed very 
tight. Only one-quarter of the group had survived. The boat had 
holes and the plan had been to push the boat out to the Baltic Sea. 
The Germans ran away in panic from the advancing Russians. 
 
4:4:05 They left the boat (in a group of four with two other 
sisters) and walked from one farm to another. They said they were 
Polish girls from Warsaw. They said that they had no papers because 
their house had been bombed and no hair because they had had 
typhus. They were given some food and slept in barns. She wished 
that she could be a cow because they were so warm and well fed. 
 
5:05 They came to a town with an international labor camp. Poles, 
Lithuanians and White Russians were working for the Germans. 
 
5:40 Her sister had developed gangrene in her toes. Cesia would 
suck her sisters toes to warm them. She took her to the hospital 
and the tips of her toes were amputated. 
 
6:28 Her job at the labor camp was to clean an 55 man's quarters in 
exchange for food, much more food than they had been used to. 
 
6:58 They did not want to draw attention to themselves afraid that 
others would recognize them as Jews. She went to the library to 
borrow books. A Polish man accused her of being Jewish saying no 
Pole had ever taken a book out of the library in all the time he 
had been in that camp. After that, they were afraid and ran away to 
another camp. 
 
8:40 Her sister couldn't walk well after the surgery. Cesia 
Kingston carried her to the bathroom during the day but during the 
night she couldn't.  

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



 
One of the other women suggested that they have a party so that for 
one time they would have full stomachs. But a German guard caught 
them and came in to the room. The room smelled so foul from the 
gangrene and excrement (from her sister) that the guard said that 
they were already dead and did not need a bullet. Her job was to 
saw wood. 
 
10: 10 The camp was used by Germans as a shelter from the Russian 
shelling. 
 
10:30 At one point they went to look for potatoes and bread and 
there was a bombing. They went forward instead of back and the bomb 
missed them. 
 
11: 00 After ten days the Russian front arrived. They were afraid 
to tell the Russians that they were Jewish. A Russian soldier whom 
they had met turned out to be from their town and also Jewish. He 
took them to a doctor where they were examined and given food. They 
were the first four Jewish girls encountered by these Russians. 
 
12:00 The Russians evacuated them to a safe place. They began the 
journey home. 
 
12:30 Poles whom they met along the way said that the Jews were all 
still alive, that they should not worry. She was still hopeful to 
see her parents. 
 
13:00 When they arrived in Lodz in April 1945, the Jewish council 
was already established. They began looking for jobs. 
 
14:00 A man was willing to adopt her, but without her sister. She 
refused. 
 
14:20 She went to work for a Jewish family who had a grocery store. 
They were one of the 800 Jews left in Lodz. She located her brother 
five months after the war in Italy on his way to Israel. 
 
15:00 She went back to her grandparents house. Poles threw them out 
saying we thought that they had killed all of them." They expressed 
no guilt, only anti-Semitism. 
 
16:15 After the pogrom in Kielce in June 1941, she felt that she 
must leave Poland. She had been in school. 
 
17:00 She was married in December 1945. 
 
17:20 She, her husband, his mother, and her brother 
walked through the highest mountain on the 
Czechoslovakian border toward Germany. 
 
17:45 She was advised by the Jewish doctor, who had 
recently removed her appendix, to leave, and that she 
would be all right. 
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18:45 When asked how she survived the war, she said it 
was just luck and that time had run out for the Germans. 
 
19: 10 Today she is very Jewish-minded, but still hates 
Poles and Germans. They could have done something to help 
the Jews. 
.END. 
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